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March 1, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance adopting the King County Comprehensive Plan 2012 Update (2012 Update) and related amendments to King County development regulations.  The 2012 Update will enable King County to meet the requirements of the State Growth Management Act (GMA), satisfy the requirement for a four-year review of the comprehensive plan, and bring the County into compliance with VISION 2040 and anticipated updates to the Countywide Planning Policies.
Since adoption of the first comprehensive plan in 1994, King County has had increasing success in meeting the goals of GMA.  The vast majority of housing growth countywide – 96% - has occurred in urban areas.  Five new cities have incorporated and numerous annexations have taken place, moving more than 220,000 residents into cities.  In rural and resource areas, working farms and forests have been preserved through a balanced strategy including regulations, incentives and technical assistance. This same strategy has led to a sustainable rate of residential development.  The 2012 Update continues moving us forward by focusing on implementation and refinements that will help ensure that both urban and rural communities can thrive.
Adoption of the King County Strategic Plan in 2010 created a unified vision to guide County government in its policies, programs and operations.  The 2012 Update integrates the goals of the Strategic Plan by recognizing the role of land use planning in shaping an environmentally sustainable and economically viable future for all people in King County.
Important themes developed in the 2012 Update include:

· Strengthening regional partnerships.
· Promoting equity and social justice.
· Integrating environmental sustainability by addressing climate change, reducing greenhouse gas emissions, and strengthening biodiversity.
· Supporting economic vitality by articulating the County’s role in business, workforce, and infrastructure development.
· Increasing energy efficiency and conservation, encouraging green building, and managing flood hazards.
· Supporting vibrant urban communities by linking development with transit, creating walkable neighborhoods, and supporting affordable housing.
· Protecting and sustaining rural communities by supporting resource based jobs, farm worker housing, value-added production, and small scale tourism.
The 2012 Update represents the culmination of a year-long process that began on March 1, 2011, with the submittal to the King County Council of the Executive Proposed Scope-of-Work.  King County Motion 13475, adopted by the King County Council on May 9, 2011, is the foundation for the 2012 Update.  Staff from all Executive departments assisted in the development of this plan, which was the subject of an extensive public review process.  Between January 2011 and December 2012 approximately 525 people attended public meetings hosted by King County, the Unincorporated Area Councils, the King County Agriculture and Rural Forest Commissions.  Additionally, eight docket requests were submitted in 2010, and twelve more were received in 2011.  Each public comment and docket request was carefully considered before determining which proposals to advance.  A complete summary of the public involvement process and a matrix of comments received is included for your review. To view the complete docket reports, please visit the following link on the County’s website: www.kingcounty.gov/permits/codes/CompPlan/docket/YearlyReport.aspx
A major highlight of the 2012 Update is refinements to the Fall City Subarea Plan, which were initiated by the community and supported through technical assistance from King County staff.  The recommendations in this transmittal represent the culmination of extensive discussions with Fall City's residents and business community over the past year, and balance the community’s goals with adopted County land use policy.  The proposed Fall City Special District Overlay, which resulted from this process, may serve as a model for other rural commercial centers in the future.

The 2012 Update includes a placeholder for policies regarding the appropriate siting of schools in the rural area.  As you are aware, at the request of the Growth Management Planning Council (GMPC), I have convened a School Siting Task Force to develop recommendations to better align city, county and school district planning for future school facilities.  The Task Force is expected to deliver their recommendations to me when they conclude their work at the end of March.  After receipt of their recommendations, I will forward proposed policies to both the GMPC and County Council for consideration in both the countywide planning policies and 2012 Update, respectively.  If you have any questions about this process or would like more information, please contact Carrie S. Cihak, my Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives, at 206-263-9634.  
This transmittal includes the following supporting documentation:
· Ordinance adopting the King County Comprehensive Plan 2012, the land use and area zoning amendments, and associated amendments to the King County Code
· The King County Comprehensive Plan 2012 

· Seven land use and area zoning amendments 
· Technical Appendices:  Capital Facilities, Housing, Transportation, and the Urban Growth Area, Public Involvement
· Comprehensive Plan Policy I-207 and I-208 Analysis

· Eleven Area Zoning Studies
· Public Comment matrix
· Fiscal note 
· A SEPA threshold determination is underway and will be completed later this year, in advance of final action by the Council
If you have any questions about this transmittal, please contact John Starbard, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services, at 206-296-6700.  I urge your careful consideration of the proposed plan and implementing regulations.  Together, they will help to ensure that our region continues to manage growth effectively while protecting thriving rural areas and ensuring the County’s compliance with GMA. 
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive 
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